

MINUTES OF A CABINET MEETING Council Chamber - Town Hall Wednesday, 12 April 2017 (7.30 - 8.00 pm)

Present:

Councillor Roger Ramsey (Leader of the Council), Chairman

Cabinet Member responsibility:

Councillor Damian White Housing

Councillor Robert Benham Children & Learning

Councillor Wendy Brice-Thompson Adult Social Services and Health

Councillor Osman Dervish Environment, Regulatory Services

and Community Safety

Councillor Clarence Barrett Financial Management, ICT (Client)

and Transformation

Councillor Ron Ower Housing Company Development

and OneSource Management

Councillor Joshua Chapman Deputy Cabinet Member assisting

Cabinet Member for Housing

Apologies were received for the absence of Councillors Melvin Wallace and Jason Frost.

97 DISCLOSURES OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest.

98 **MINUTES**

The minutes of the meeting held on 8th February, 2017 were agreed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

99 QUARTER 3 CORPORATE PERFORMANCE REPORT

Councillor Clarence Barrett presented the report of Pippa Brent-Isherwood, Assistant Director of Policy Performance and Community, to Cabinet, setting out the Quarter 3 Performance against each of the Council's Corporate Strategic Goals: Clean, Safe and Proud.

Cllr Barrett indicated that a total of 58 Corporate Performance Indicators (CPI's) had been included in the report. 35 of these are either statutory or reported to MOPAC and 23 are local performance indicators. 55 have been given a RAG (red, amber, green) status and a summary of these appears at paragraph 6 of the report. 73% have a green status and 27% have red or amber which represents a slight improvement on Quarter 2.

It was noted that the levels of performance must be interpreted in the context of increasing demand on services across the Council and this is illustrated in the Demand Pressure Dashboard at appendix 2 of the report.

The way that performance indicators are dealt with is set to change with a more outcomes focused approach being developed. In line with the new Vision for Havering Council, the new CPI's will be closely aligned to transformation plans and strategies. In addition, from 2017/18, Corporate Performance Reports are to be reported only to the Overview and Scrutiny Board (on a quarterly basis) and Cabinet. The reports will be made available simultaneously to the Members of the Overview and Scrutiny Sub Committees. Target tolerances and the RAG status will be removed from the reports.

Councillor Barrett detailed the highlights of the report against each of the Council's priorities, in particular;

CLEAN

- the number of days to remove fly tips which has improved now being within the target tolerance
- The number of volunteers participating in community clean ups; and
- The percentage of Planning Appeals allowed which is better than this time next year.

Consideration was also given to areas needing improvement;

- The percentage of major applications processed within 13 weeks is below target; and
- The provisional levy waste tonnage in the latest data available, demonstrates that this will be above target and will therefore have a financial implication for the Council. Notwithstanding this a number of campaigns are ongoing to help reduce this figure.

SAFE

Highlights:

- The rate of delayed transfers of care attributable to Adult Social Care is below target (where smaller is better);
- 100% of carers are receiving their support through self-direction via direct payment. This represents 1,775 service users with an increase of 23% on the same time last year
- The percentage of adults in contact with secondary mental health services who are living independently is significantly above target.

Areas needing improvement:

- The percentage of LAC placed in LBH foster care is below target and this year so far only 4 new in house foster carers have been recruited. This is being addressed by a recruitment campaign
- The number of Total Notifiable Offences recorded for this financial year has increased.
- The rate of permanent admissions to residential and nursing care homes is above target.

PROUD

Highlights:

- Out of 8,784, only 70 properties were identified at a non-decent standard. This is above target and performing better than last year;
- The amount of Early Years providers judged "Good" or "Outstanding" has increased and is better than both last quarter and this time last year;
- The percentage of adults in contact with secondary mental health services in paid employment is better than target;
- The number of volunteers helping to run the library service continues to grow and is above target this quarter.

In need of improvement:

- Housing repairs completed on time are below target;
- Start-up businesses accessing advice through the Business Start-up Programme is below target
- The current average sickness absence rate across the Council is 9.8FTE days per employee. This represents the lowest sickness rate in two years but it is still worse than target. A 24/7 Absence Line pilot scheme was launched in October 2016 for Employment and Catering Services and this has been successful in reducing sickness absence.

There then followed a period of discussion. Councillor David Durant noted the increased costs of waste disposal and asked the Council to look at other means disposal in order to bring costs down. The Leader stated that the Council is currently locked into a contract with ELWA and that plans will be made to ensure this is as cost effective as possible. This issue will be passed on to the local MP in an effort to shape government policy.

For the reasons set out in the report **Cabinet**:

- 1. **Reviewed** the performance set out in Appendix 1 of the report and the corrective action that has been and continues to be taken.
- 2. **Noted** the content of the Demand Pressures Dashboard presented in the report at Appendix 2
- 3. **Approved** an amended approach to performance reporting from 2017/18, which will see target tolerances (and therefore RAG ratings) removed from the reports.

There were no other options considered as an alternative to Cabinet considering the Quarter 3 Performance Report as this is considered to be the only way that the London Borough of Havering can ensure that Cabinet Members are kept totally up to date with the Council's Performance for each of the Strategic Goals.

100 CORPORATE PERFORMANCE INDICATORS

Cabinet considered the report of Pippa Brent-Isherwood, Assistant Director of Policy, Performance and Community, setting out the proposed Cabinet Performance Indicators 2017/18 which have been aligned to the Councils' new vision and Strategic Priorities.

The Council's new vision for the Borough was approved as part of the Council's Budget at the Cabinet meeting on 8th February, 2017. As a result of the new vision for Havering a new set of performance indicators have been developed which set out how the Council will measure progress in delivering the strategic outcomes. These will be reported on a quarterly basis and through an annual performance report at the end of the year.

The new Vision for the Borough: Havering – Making a Greater London has four cross cutting strategic priorities:

- Communities making Havering
- Places making Havering
- Opportunities making Havering
- Connections making Havering.

Underpinning each of these priorities is a set of strategic outcomes and delivery statements which explain how each outcome will be achieved. The new Corporate Performance Indicators have been designed to measure success in achieving and implementing delivery and outcomes.

Cllr Barrett referred to Appendix 1 of the report which details the full set of Corporate Performance Indicators for 2017/18. These represent indicators which are in the control of the council together with others. Increasingly, the Council is becoming co-dependent, establishing a role of partnership and influence.

In some areas this is a new way of working and there is a strong need for an outcome focused approach coupled with a need to set robust targets.

The timetable of Corporate Performance Reporting was noted at page 49 of the agenda. Chairs of the OSSC will still be able to request information and indicators will be discussed at other forums and will be scrutinised by OFSTED for example.

The new performance indicators will reassure members that performance will continue to be monitored and shared.

Comments will be brought back to Cabinet in June after the matter is discussed and considered at the Overview and Scrutiny Board on 3rd May, 2017.

For the reasons set out in the report, Cabinet:

- Approved in principle the new list of Corporate Performance Indicators for 2017/18, subject to the consideration of comments made by the Overview and Scrutiny Board at its meeting on 3rd May, 2017.
- 2. Delegated authority to the Lead Member for Adult Services and Health to sign off the final Corporate Performance Indicators relating to:
 - Reablement / rehabilitation;
 - Reported outcomes for residents delivered by commissioned voluntary and community sector services, and
 - Residents reporting good outcomes from their community (home care) service.
- Delegated authority to the Lead Member for the Environment to sign off the survey / engagement Performance Indicators for Environment Services.
- **4. Agreed** that Corporate Performance Reports be presented on a quarterly basis only to the Overview and Scrutiny Board and Cabinet, and be made available simultaneously to members of the Overview and Scrutiny Sub-Committees.

Other options were considered in that the existing set of CPI's could be retained but this would result in indicators not fully aligned with the Council's overarching vision, strategic outcomes and priorities. As a result that option was not recommended and was excluded.

		Chairman